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Subpart A—General 

§ 253.1 Purpose. 

(a) The regulations in this part per-
tain to fisheries assistance programs. 
Subpart B of these rules governs the 
Fisheries Obligation Guarantee Pro-
gram, which guarantees the repayment 
of certain long-term fisheries and 
aquacultural debts. This allows those 
debts to be placed in the same private 
investment market that buys U.S. 
Treasury securities, where interest 
rates are lower and maturities are 
longer. The Program does all credit 
work and holds and services all credit 
collateral. The Program’s guarantee 
fee makes it self-supporting. 

(b) Subpart C implements Title III of 
Public Law 99–659 (16 U.S.C. 4100 et 
seq.), which has two objectives: 

(1) To promote and encourage State 
activities in support of the manage-
ment of interjurisdictional fishery re-
sources identified in interstate or Fed-
eral fishery management plans; and 

(2) To promote and encourage man-
agement of interjurisdictional fishery 
resources throughout their range. 

(3) The scope of this part includes 
guidance on making financial assist-
ance awards to States or Interstate 
Commissions to undertake projects in 
support of management of interjuris-
dictional fishery resources in both the 
exclusive economic zone (EEZ) and 
State waters, and to encourage States 
to enter into enforcement agreements 
with either the Department of Com-
merce or the Department of the Inte-
rior. 

Subpart B—Fisheries Obligation 
Guarantee Program 

§ 253.10 Definitions. 

The terms used in this subpart have 
the following meanings: 

Act means Title XI of the Merchant 
Marine Act, 1936, as amended. 

Actual cost means project cost (less a 
10-percent salvage value), depreciated 
(excluding land) on a straightline basis 
at 1-year intervals over the project 
property’s useful life including archi-
tectural, engineering, inspection, deliv-
ery, outfitting, and interest costs, as 
well as the cost of any consulting con-
tract the Division requires. 

Applicant means the one applying for 
a guarantee (the prospective 
notemaker). 

Application means an application for 
a guarantee. 

Application fee means 0.5 percent of 
the dollar amount of an application. 

Aquacultural facility means land, land 
structures, water structures, water 
craft built in the U.S., and equipment 
for hatching, caring for, or growing 
fish under controlled circumstances 
and for its unloading, receiving, hold-
ing, processing, or distribution for 
commercial purposes. 

CCF means Capital Construction 
Fund. 
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Citizen means a citizen or national of 
the U.S. who is otherwise also a citizen 
for the purpose of documenting a vessel 
in the coastwise trade under section 2 
of the Shipping Act, 1916, as amended. 

Contributory project means any 
project that contributes to developing 
the U.S. fishing industry by: Causing 
any vessel to catch less overutilized 
species than before; applying new tech-
nology; improving safety or fuel effi-
ciency; making project property more 
efficient, productive, or competitive; 
potentially increasing fisheries ex-
ports; helping develop an underutilized 
fishery; or enhancing financial sta-
bility, financial performance, growth, 
productivity, or any other business at-
tribute. 

Demand means a noteholder’s request 
that the guarantor pay a guaranteed 
note’s full principal and interest bal-
ance. 

Division means the Financial Services 
Division, National Marine Fisheries 
Service, National Oceanic and Atmos-
pheric Administration, U.S. Depart-
ment of Commerce. 

Dual Use CCF means a CCF agree-
ment whose qualified vessel is project 
property and whose deposits are 
pledged to repayment of the U.S. note. 

Facility means a fisheries facility or 
aquacultural facility. 

Financing means the first permanent 
debt placed on project property for fi-
nancing its project cost. 

Fish means all forms of aquatic ani-
mal and plant life, except marine mam-
mals and birds. 

Fishery facility means land, land 
structures, water craft that do not fish, 
and equipment used for transporting, 
unloading, receiving, holding, proc-
essing, or distributing fish for commer-
cial purposes (including any fishery fa-
cility for passenger fishing). 

Fishing means catching wild fish for 
commercial purposes (including pas-
senger fishing). 

Guarantee means the guarantor’s con-
tractual promise, backed by the full 
faith and credit of the United States, 
to repay a guaranteed note if a 
notemaker fails to repay it as agreed. 

Guarantee fee means 1 percent of a 
guaranteed note’s average annual un-
paid principal balance. 

Guaranteed note means a promissory 
note from a notemaker to a noteholder 
whose repayment the guarantor guar-
antees. 

Guarantor means the U.S., acting, 
under the Act, by and through the Sec-
retary of Commerce. 

Industry means the fisheries and/or 
aquacultural industry. 

Noteholder means a guaranteed note 
payee. 

Notemaker means a guaranteed note 
payor. 

Passenger fishing means carrying in 
vessels for commercial purposes pas-
sengers who catch fish. 

Program means the Fisheries Obliga-
tion Guarantee Program. 

Project means the construction of 
new project property or the refur-
bishing or purchase of used project 
property including architectural, engi-
neering, inspection, delivery, outfit-
ting, and interest costs, as well as the 
cost of any consulting contract the Di-
vision requires. 

Project property means the vessel or 
facility involved in a project whose ac-
tual cost is eligible under the Act for 
guarantee and controls the dollar 
amount of a guaranteed note. 

Property means the project property 
and all other property pledged as secu-
rity for a U.S. note. 

Qualified means acceptable, in the Di-
vision’s credit risk judgment, and oth-
erwise meeting the Division’s require-
ments for guarantee. 

Refinancing means newer debt that 
either replaces older debt or reim-
burses applicants for previous expendi-
tures. 

Refinancing/assumption fee means 0.25 
percent of the principal amount of a 
guaranteed note to be refinanced or as-
sumed. 

Refurbishing means any reconstruc-
tion, reconditioning, or other improve-
ment of used project property involv-
ing more than routine repair or main-
tenance. 

Security documents mean all collateral 
securing the U.S. note’s repayment and 
all other assurances, undertakings, and 
contractual arrangements associated 
with the U.S. note. 

Underutilized fishery means: 
(1) For a vessel, any fish species har-

vested below its sustainable yield. 
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(2) For a fisheries facility, any facil-
ity using that species or any for which 
aggregate facilities are inadequate to 
best use harvests of that or any other 
species. 

U.S. means the United States of 
America and, for citizenship purposes, 
includes the Commonwealth of Puerto 
Rico; American Samoa; the U.S. Virgin 
Islands; Guam; the Republic of the 
Marshal Islands; the Federated States 
of Micronesia; the Commonwealth of 
the Northern Mariana Islands; any 
other commonwealth, territory, or pos-
session of the United States; or any po-
litical subdivision of any of them. 

U.S. note means a promissory note 
payable by the notemaker to the guar-
antor. 

Useful life means the period during 
which project property will, as deter-
mined by the Division, remain eco-
nomically productive. 

Vessel means any vessel documented 
under U.S. law and used for fishing. 

Wise use means the wise use of fish-
eries resources and their development, 
advancement, management, conserva-
tion, and protection. 

§ 253.11 Guarantee policy. 

(a) A guarantee financing or refi-
nancing up to 80 percent of a project’s 
actual cost shall be available to any 
qualified citizen otherwise eligible 
under the Act and these rules, except: 

(1) Vessel construction. The Program 
will not finance this project cost. The 
Program will only refinance this 
project cost for an existing vessel 
whose previous construction cost has 
already been financed (or otherwise 
paid). Refinancing this project cost for 
a vessel that already exists is not in-
consistent with wise use, but financing 
it may be. 

(2) Vessel refurbishing that materially 
increases an existing vessel’s harvesting 
capacity. The Program will not finance 
this project cost. The Program will 
only refinance this project cost for a 
vessel whose previous refurbishing cost 
has already been financed (or otherwise 
paid). Refinancing this project cost is 
not inconsistent with wise use, but fi-
nancing it may be. 

(3) Purchasing a used vessel or used 
fishery facility. The Program will nei-
ther finance nor refinance this project 

cost (except for a used vessel or fishery 
facility that the Program purchased 
and is reselling), unless the used vessel 
or fishery facility will be refurbished in 
the United States and will be a con-
tributory project or it will be used in 
an underutilized fishery. 

(b) Every project, other than those 
specified in paragraphs (a) (1) and (2) of 
this section, is consistent with wise use 
and every project, other than those 
specifically precluded in paragraphs (a) 
(1) and (2) of this section, may be fi-
nanced, as well as refinanced. 

§ 253.12 Guaranteed note, U.S. note, 
and security documents. 

(a) Guaranteed note—(1) Principal. 
This may not exceed 80 percent of ac-
tual cost, but may, in the Division’s 
credit judgment, be less. 

(2) Maturity. This may not exceed 25 
years, but shall not exceed the project 
property’s useful life and may, in the 
Division’s credit judgment, be less. 

(3) Interest rate. This may not exceed 
the amount the Division deems reason-
able. 

(4) Prepayment penalty. The Division 
will allow a reasonable prepayment 
penalty, but the guarantor will not 
guarantee a notemaker’s payment of 
it. 

(5) Form. This will be the simple 
promissory note (with the guarantee 
attached) the Division prescribes, 
promising only to pay principal, inter-
est, and prepayment penalty. 

(6) Sole security. The guaranteed note 
and the guarantee will be the 
noteholder’s sole security. 

(b) U.S. note and security documents— 
(1) Form. The U.S. note and security 
documents will be in the form the Divi-
sion prescribes. 

(2) U.S. note. This exists to evidence 
the notemaker’s actual and contingent 
liability to the guarantor (contingent 
if the guarantor does not pay the guar-
anteed note (including any portion of 
it), on the notemaker’s behalf or if the 
guarantor does not advance any other 
amounts or incur any other expenses 
on the notemaker’s behalf to protect 
the U.S. or accommodate the 
notemaker; actual if, and to the same 
monetary extent that, the guarantor 
does). Payment of the guaranteed note 
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